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Project Number:    3015381   
  
Address:    1436 NW 62nd Street   
 
Applicant:    Kim Shipley, Playhouse Design 
  
Date of Meeting:  Monday, January 13, 2014  
 
Board Members Present:        Ted Patton  (Chair)  
                                                     Ellen Cecil                                                                                           
 Jerry Coburn                                                     
 Mike DeLilla   
 David Neiman                                            
                                                        
Board Members Absent:         None                              

                                                                     
                                                       
DPD Staff Present:                    Lindsay King                                                     
  
_______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
SITE & VICINITY  

 

Site Zone: Lowrise Three (LR3) 

  
Nearby Zones: North:   LR3 

South:   LR3 
East:      LR3 
West:    LR3 

  

Lot Area: 5,000 sq. ft. 
  
Current 
Development: 

Single Family Residence 

http://www.seattle.gov/dpd/Planning/Design_Review_Program/Overview/default.asp
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION   
  
Early Design Guidance application to allow a 4-story structure with 27 residential units. Existing 
single family structure to be demolished. 
 

EARLY DESIGN GUIDANCE MEETING:  August 26, 2013  

DESIGN PRESENTATION 
 
The EDG packet includes materials presented at the EDG meeting, and is available online by 
entering the project number (3015381) at this website: 
http://www.seattle.gov/dpd/Planning/Design_Review_Program/Project_Reviews/Reports/defa
ult.asp.   
 
The EDG packet is also available to view in the project file (project number 3015381), by 
contacting the Public Resource Center at DPD: 

Mailing 
Address: 

Public Resource Center 
700 Fifth Ave., Suite 2000 
P.O. Box 34019 
Seattle, WA 98124-4019 

Email: PRC@seattle.gov 

Surrounding 
Development: 

The subject site is located midblock on the north side of NW 62nd Street 
between 15th Avenue NW and 14th Avenue NW. 15th Avenue NW serves as 
the primary commercial arterial along the north south axis traveling through 
the Ballard Hub Urban Village. 15th Avenue NW also provides frequent transit 
service to the surrounding neighborhood. Along 15th Avenue NW the zoning is 
Neighborhood Commercial with a 40 foot height limit (NC2-40).  Two parcels to 
the east, the zoning transitions to Lowrise Three multifamily (LR3) where the 
subject lot is located. The primary structures along NW 62nd Street are three-
story townhouse structures built within the last 5-20 years and older 1960-
1970s three-story apartment buildings. 14th Avenue NW was recently 
redesigned by Seattle Parks Department to create a future neighborhood park 
from NW 59th Street to NW 61st Street within the street right-of-way area. East 
of 14th Avenue NW the zoning transitions to Lowrise Two multifamily (LR2) and 
then Single Family (SF5000) 
 

ECAs: None 
  
Neighborhood 
Character: 

15th Avenue NW serves as a commercial corridor which transitions to 
multifamily and single family toward the east. The neighborhood consists of 
townhouse and apartment buildings. 

  

http://www.seattle.gov/dpd/Planning/Design_Review_Program/Project_Reviews/Reports/default.asp
http://www.seattle.gov/dpd/Planning/Design_Review_Program/Project_Reviews/Reports/default.asp
mailto:PRC@seattle.gov
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The applicant presented three alternatives. Each option included a residential structure 
containing 27 units with a primary entry along the NW 62nd Street façade. Each massing option 
includes ground level amenity space within the front and rear setback and at the roof deck. Bike 
and scooter parking spaces have been included in each option. 
 
Massing Option One included a four story building with a symmetrical street front facade. The 
building provides a 6’ front setback, 15’-1” rear setback, and 7’ side setbacks. The primary 
circulation staircases are located toward the center of the building with the stair penthouse 
along the west and east façade. Scooter and bike parking are provided between the building and 
the front property line. Solid waste and recycling storage space is located along the west façade 
within the side setback. Massing Option One is a code complying alternative. 
 
Massing Option Two included a four story building with an asymmetrical street front facade. The 
building provides a 14’-1” front setback, 12’ rear setback, 5’-11” west side setbacks and 5’-4” 
east side setback. The primary circulation stair is located at the front and rear of the building on 
the west façade.  Scooter and bike parking is provided along the west façade within the side 
setback. Solid waste and recycling will be located in the rear setback. Massing option two 
requires four design departures including rear and side facades, maximum façade length and 
minimum curbcut width. 
 
Massing Option Three (Preferred Option) included a four story building with a symmetrical 
street front facade. The building provides a 13’ front setback, 11’-1” near setback and 7’ side 
setbacks. The primary circulation stair is located along the east and west facades rear the 
midpoint of the structure. Scooter and bike parking is provided along between the building and 
the front property line. Solid waste and recycling will be located in the east side setback. 
Massing Option Three includes two design departures. One departure has been requested from 
the rear setback and another from the minimum curbcut width. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
The following comments, issues and concerns were raised during the public comment portion of 
the Early Design Guidance meeting: 
 
Height, Bulk and Scale 

 Concerned about height, bulk and scale impacts of a four story building. Feel the building 
is not sized appropriately for the neighborhood. 

 Felt the proposed a four-story building will be out of place on a block with predominantly 
three-story buildings. 

 Concerned proposed structure will block light to adjacent residential structures. 
 Encouraged use of light colors on building to minimize bulk of structure. 
 Not supportive of setback departure request. Felt large building will be too close to 

adjacent buildings if departure request was granted. 
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 Concerned side facades will be too bulky façade and feel the design should include 
modulation. 

 Note Massing Option B may create privacy impacts for adjacent residential structures. 
Massing Option B includes units directly facing adjacent building units. Felt design team 
should study adjacencies of unit orientation, include more scrutiny on side setback 
relationships and include window overall diagram and section drawings showing how 
massing alternatives relate to existing context. 

 Felt development should provide a front setback consistent with adjacent front setbacks. 
 
Parking 

 Concerned about lack of parking provided for residents. 
 Felt future neighborhood park to be constructed on 14th Avenue W will add to the 

parking congestion on NW 62nd Street. 
 Concerned about lack of parking for moving vans. Note there is no parking on the side of 

the street with the proposed development. 
 Noted that some adjacent apartment building tenants do not utilize parking located on 

site. Noted current market tenants do not have as many cars as tenants in the past. 
 Supportive of alternative scooter transportation but is concerned about visual impacts 

and theft if scooters are in the front setback. Feel scooter parking should be provided as 
a secure space interior to the site. 
 

Amenity Area and Rooftop Decks 
 Concerned about noise impacts of roof deck. 
 Felt that a roof deck is not appropriate for the neighborhood and note there are no roof 

decks on the street. 
 Encourage integration of pet spaces into the amenity space design. 
 Encourage site design that includes amenity space at ground level in front and rear 

setbacks but is concerned north facing amenity space will not be utilized unless a larger 
area is provided.  

 Felt the front setback amenity space should be designed and programmed to encourage 
interaction between residents and the neighborhood. 

 Supported the proposed roof deck. Felt noise up high is less impactful than noise at 
ground level. 

 
Density [Note: These are not design related issues.] 

 Concerned about future tenant demographic for microhousing. 
 Supportive of increased density and height. 

 
Architectural Concept 

 Felt the scale and materiality design inspiration of building should respond to adjacent 
context. 

 Would like to see a contemporary architectural style with references to the existing 
neighborhood context. 

 
Other 

 Felt more street trees should be provided in the planting strip. 
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 Concerned about adequacy of public utilities for number of units proposed. 
 Concerned solid waste and recycling storage space is not adequately sized for number of 

residents in the building.  
 Felt solid waste and recycling should be located within the building. 
 Noted that crossing 15th to the bus stop requires crossing 5 lanes of traffic at 62nd. 
 Concerned that entrance meet ADA accessibility. 

 

SECOND EARLY DESIGN GUIDANCE MEETING:  January 13, 2014  

The packet includes materials presented at the Recommendation meeting, and is available 
online by entering the project number at this website: 
http://www.seattle.gov/dpd/Planning/Design_Review_Program/Project_Reviews/Reports/defa
ult.asp 
 
or contacting the Public Resource Center at DPD: 
 
Address: Public Resource Center 

700 Fifth Ave., Suite 2000 
Seattle, WA 98124 
Email: PRC@seattle.gov 

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Several members of the public were in attendance at the Recommendation meeting held on 
January 13, 2014.  The following comments, issues and concerns were raised: 
 

 Supported of the window offset and blank façade proposed across from the primary 
living space windows. 

 Concerned about shadow impacts on residential buildings to the northeast. 
 Concerned about noise generated from the rooftop deck at night. 
 Encouraged use of sound wall to mitigate noise impacts from rooftop deck. 
 Questioned the need for a rooftop deck. 
 Felt the rooftop deck should be programmed as a lower noise generating use, such as a 

garden, rather than a party space. 
 Concerned about lack of parking provided. 
 Encouraged use of light materials facing adjacent residential uses to maximize light 

reflectivity. 
 Encouraged use of natural wood and warmer material colors; discouraged use of 

industrial materials. 
 Concerned about the location of the dumpsters, particularly the smell and noise 

generated by moving the dumpsters to the street. 
 Concerned insufficient space is provided for the solid waste and recycling. 
 Supported the modulation provided on each façade of the building. 
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EARLY DESIGN GUIDANCE PRIORITIES & BOARD RECOMMENDATIONS 

 
After visiting the site, considering the analysis of the site and context provided by the 
proponents, and hearing public comment, the Design Review Board members provided the 
following siting and design guidance.  The Board identified the Citywide Design Guidelines & 
Neighborhood specific guidelines (as applicable) of highest priority for this project.    
 
The Neighborhood specific guidelines are summarized below.  For the full text please visit the 
Design Review website. 
 
EARLY DESIGN GUIDANCE: 
 

1. Massing and Building Location. The Board requested further analysis of the preferred 
massing alternative in relationship to adjacent context. 
 

a) The Board noted that Massing Option 1 provided a code complying setback 
alternative of Massing Option 3 (the preferred option). The Board preferred the 
code complying alterative and noted that they were not inclined to grant setback 
departures unless the applicant can demonstrate how the design better meets 
intent of adopted Design Guidelines (A-1, A-5). 

b) The Board noted that building massing, unit orientation, amenity spaces, solid 
waste and recycling storage and scooter parking should relate directly to adjacent 
uses and context (A-1, A-5). 

c) Massing Option 1 provides a front setback most consistent with adjacent 
residential buildings. The Board noted that the front façade modulation into the 
front setback was setback sufficiently from the side property lines to minimize 
bulk and shadow impacts on the adjacent development. The applicant should 
provide more information on how the projection impacts amenity spaces within 
the adjacent front setback (A-1, A-5).  

d) The Board requested the applicant consider ways to minimize impacts of 4th 
story on adjacent uses. The applicant should consider options such as upper level 
setbacks, modulation, fenestration and/or material application (A-1, B-1). 

e) The Board noted that each façade should include modulation and material 
application designed to minimize the perception of a uniform wall facing adjacent 
residential uses (B-1). 

 
2. Privacy and Respect for Adjacent Sites. The subject site is located between three existing 

residential buildings. The Board noted a thorough analysis of privacy impacts should 
inform the building and site design.  

a) The Board requested additional analysis at the second Early Design Guidance 
Meeting demonstrating how the proposed development impacts privacy for 
adjacent residential properties to the north, east and west along shared property 
lines. The following diagrams should be provided:  
 A window overlay diagram locating the north, east and west neighbor’s 

windows over the windows of the proposed structure 

http://www.seattle.gov/dpd/Planning/Design_Review_Program/Applicant_s_Toolbox/Design_Guidelines/DPD_001604.asp
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 A site line study in plan view and section view to the north, east and west. The 
diagram should include site lines from window, balconies and upper level 
decks to adjacent residential windows and yards. The analysis should include 
any major view obscuring vegetation or structures existing or proposed (A-5) 

b) The Board felt the existing site context warrants additional design efforts to 
mitigate obtrusive site lines into existing units and yards (A-5).  

c) Staff notes that the applicant should return with mitigation options for areas of 
privacy concern. The use of vegetation and preferably architectural treatment to 
obscure site lines while maintaining light and views from the proposed structure 
is recommended. Possible techniques include: strategic placement of tall, year 
round foliage along the property line, minimize large picture windows extending 
to ground level when facing adjacent windows, minimize windows, window size, 
or utilize translucent windows when facing primary living space windows of the 
existing structures. Decks may utilize screen wall and/or louvered balcony rails to 
obscure direct site lines from balconies and windows into adjacent structures 
windows and yards (A-5). 

d) The Board agreed that the proposed roof deck setback from the outer wall line 
was necessary to meet the criteria of guideline A-5. The setback will help maintain 
privacy for adjacent residents and minimize noise impact of deck on adjacent 
residents.  The Board encouraged the setback area be provided as a landscape 
planter or another treatment that prohibits this area as a usable gathering space 
(A-5) 

 
3. Location of Building Support Spaces and Alternative Transportation Parking. The Board 

was concerned about the lack of information provided for the programmatic spaces 
necessary to support the building functions and residents. 

a) The Board requested a basement floor plan included within the next design 
review packet (A-1).  

b) The Board requested additional information at the Second Early Design Guidance 
meeting including a) location for mechanical equipment used to support the 
building, b) an accurate size and location for solid waste and recycling as required 
by the City, c) confirmation from SDOT that a substandard curbcut will be allowed 
in the right-of-way (A-1). 

c) The Board noted that each support space including mechanical, solid waste and 
recycling, and scooter parking must be integrated into the overall building and 
site design (A-1). 

d) The Board was not supportive of scooter parking within the required front 
setback. The Board noted that parking location in this area would require an 
additional design review departure (A-1).  

e) The Board was supportive of the alternative transportation provided on site but 
felt the scooter parking should be located in a secure area on the site to avoid 
theft and minimize visual impacts for adjacent structures and the pedestrian on 
the sidewalk (A-1). 
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4. Amenity Space within the Front Setback.  The Board was supportive of the applicant’s 
intention to create a front setback amenity space which adds eyes to the street and 
encourages integration between neighbors. 

a) The Board noted that the success of the front setback space will largely depend 
on the design and program of the space. The applicant should investigate and 
provide more information on how the design will support chance community 
interaction (A-1). 
 

5. Architectural Concept. The Board felt the architectural concept should be further refined 
at the Second Early Design Guidance Meeting. 

a) The Board requested more information on how the proposed architectural 
concept would be integrated into the existing neighborhood context (C-2). 

b) The Board did not feel that the development needed to duplicate the existing 
architectural context but felt that the design should relate to street context. The 
applicant should investigate ways in which design details, building modulation, 
fenestration or material applicant can be sensitive to the existing context (A-5) 

 

SECOND EARLY DESIGN GUIDANCE PRIORITIES & BOARD RECOMMENDATIONS 

 
At the Second Early Design Guidance meeting, the Board discussed the response to the EDG and 
offered the following recommendations for the proposal to meet the applicable Design Review 
Guidelines identified at the EDG meeting. 
 
1. NW 62nd Street façade. The Board noted that most of the buildings along NW 62nd Street are 

three stories tall creating a consistent street wall context. 
a) The Board agreed the 4-story massing and architectural concept should be informed 

by the existing 3-story street wall context. The Board suggested including a stronger 
horizontal datum line with an upper level setback at the fourth floor level (A-2). 
 

2. Open Space programming. The development is surrounded by existing residential units on 
three sides: north, west and east. The Board agreed that the amenity space location and 
programming requires additional attention in order to minimize noise impacts on adjacent 
residential uses. 

a) The Board would like to see open space maximized at the ground level rather than on 
the roof.  The Board requested information and a design that shows how the ground 
level open spaces will be programmed at the recommendation stage (A-5, A-7). 

b) The Board requested a developed roof deck design to encourage day uses generating 
less noise, such as urban agriculture. The Board felt programmed gathering places 
should be located to minimize noise impacts to adjacent residential units (A-5, A-7). 

c) The Board requested more information about the planting proposed at roof level. 
The Board felt the landscaping provided at the perimeter of the roof deck should be 
designed and irrigated for minimal maintenance (A-7, E-2). 
 

3. Trash and Recycling. The Board felt the response to guidance provided at EDG was not 
adequately addressed. The Board agreed the intensity of the development, with 27 units, 
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warranted locating the solid waste and recycling within the building to minimize noise and 
odor impacts on adjacent residential units. 

a) The Board encouraged the applicant to re-examine the ground floor plan. The Board 
noted the building corners are more appropriate for residential units which allow 
direct access to open space and windows openings on two sides. The Board felt 
building support services, including solid waste and recycling storage space should be 
located mid-façade to minimize the travel distance to the street for pickup (A-1, D-6).  

b) The Board agreed relocating the solid waste within the structure will allow additional 
amenity space opportunities at ground level and will minimize noise and odor 
impacts on adjacent residential units (A-5, A-7 and D-7). 
 

4. Side Setback Treatment. The Board would like to see the 5 foot side setback maximized to 
create a great walkable environment with extensive vegetation. 

a) The Board felt the pedestrian walkway width should be minimized to provide a 
greater depth of landscaping buffer. The Board noted the landscaping may vary 
location to create visual interest, while also functioning as screening at key locations 
along the property line and adjacent to ground level windows (A-7, D-7). 

b) The Board encouraged the applicant to include direct connections between the 
ground level units and the walkways provided at the perimeter of the site. The Board 
felt the direct access would create more livable ground level units, create a sense of 
ownership of the setback space, and provide more eyes on the setback (A-7, D-7). 

c) The Board would like to see more landscaping throughout the site, particularly at the 
perimeter and on the roof (E-2). 
 

5. Materials. The Board noted the building exterior should be constructed of durable materials. 
a) The Board encouraged the use of materials found in residential buildings. The Board 

also encouraged the use of light, warm materials to maximize light reflectivity, and 
wood to provide a finer grain of texture (C-4). 

 

A. Site Planning    

A-1 Responding to Site Characteristics.  The siting of buildings should respond to specific 
site conditions and opportunities such as non-rectangular lots, location on prominent 
intersections, unusual topography, significant vegetation and views or other natural 
features. 

A-2 Streetscape Compatibility.  The siting of buildings should acknowledge and reinforce 
the existing desirable spatial characteristics of the right-of-way. 

A-5 Respect for Adjacent Sites. Buildings should respect adjacent properties by being 
located on their sites to minimize disruption of the privacy and outdoor activities of 
residents in adjacent buildings. 

A-7 Residential Open Space.  Residential projects should be sited to maximize 
opportunities for creating usable, attractive, well-integrated open space. 
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A-8 Parking and Vehicle Access. Siting should minimize the impact of automobile parking 
and driveways on the pedestrian environment, adjacent properties, and pedestrian 
safety. 

 

B. Height, Bulk and Scale 

B-1 Height, Bulk, and Scale Compatibility.  Projects should be compatible with the scale of 
development anticipated by the applicable Land Use Policies for the surrounding area 
and should be sited and designed to provide a sensitive transition to near-by, less 
intensive zones. Projects on zone edges should be developed in a manner that creates a 
step in perceived height, bulk, and scale between anticipated development potential of 
the adjacent zones. 

 

C. Architectural Elements and Materials 

C-4 Exterior Finish Materials.  Building exteriors should be constructed of durable and 
maintainable materials that are attractive even when viewed up close. Materials that 
have texture, pattern, or lend themselves to a high quality of detailing are encouraged. 

 

D. Pedestrian Environment 

D-6 Screening of Dumpsters, Utilities, and Service Areas.  Building sites should locate 
service elements like trash dumpsters, loading docks and mechanical equipment away 
from the street front where possible. When elements such as dumpsters, utility 
meters, mechanical units and service areas cannot be located away from the street 
front, they should be situated and screened from view and should not be located in the 
pedestrian right-of-way. 

D-7 Personal Safety and Security.  Project design should consider opportunities for 
enhancing personal safety and security in the environment under review. 

 

E. Landscaping 

E-2 Landscaping to Enhance the Building and/or Site. Landscaping, including living plant 
material, special pavements, trellises, screen walls, planters, site furniture, and similar 
features should be appropriately incorporated into the design to enhance the project. 
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DEVELOPMENT STANDARD DEPARTURES 

 
The Board’s recommendation on the requested departure(s) will be based upon the departure’s 
potential to help the project better meet these design guideline priorities and achieve a better 
overall design than could be achieved without the departure(s).  The Board’s recommendation 
will be reserved until the final Board meeting. 
 
At the time of the Second Early Design Guidance meeting, the following departures were 
requested:  
 
1. Setback  (SMC 23.45.518 Table A):  The Code requires a 5 foot minimum and 7 foot average 

side setback. The applicant proposes a 2-3 inch projection into the side setback for 
architectural detailing. 

 
The Board was not inclined to grant the setback departure. The Board felt the building 
should comply with setback requirements or demonstrate how the requested departure 
better meets the intent of adopted design guidelines. If the applicant intends to move 
forward with the departure request, the Board requested more detail on how the departure 
requested and development as a whole would better meet the intent of City adopted Design 
Guidelines by granting this departure. 
 

2. Façade Length  (SMC 23.45.527 B):  The Code requires the combined length of all portions of 
a façade within 15 feet of a side lot to not exceed 65% of the length of that lot line. The 
applicant proposes a six inch increase in the total façade length for architectural detailing. 

 
The Board was not inclined to grant the maximum façade length departure. The Board felt 
the building should comply with façade length requirements or demonstrate how the 
requested departure better meets the intent of adopted design guidelines. If the applicant 
intends to move forward with the departure request, the Board requested more detail on 
how the departure requested and development as a whole would better meet the intent of 
City adopted Design Guidelines by granting this departure. 

 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

 
BOARD DIRECTION 
 
At the conclusion of the EDG meeting, the Board recommended the project should move 
forwards to MUP Application in response to the guidance provided at this meeting. 


